
HARWICH TOWN COUNCIL

Guildhall, Church Street, Harwich CO12 3DS

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF 
HARWICH TOWN COUNCIL

HELD AT LONG MEADOWS COMMUNITY CENTRE, DOVERCOURT

on
TUESDAY 21st APRIL 2015 at 7.00pm

Present: 
Cllrs Brown, Calver, Day, Flavell, Fowler, I Henderson, 
J Henderson, King, McLeod, Morrison, Nicholson, C Powell, Thurlow and Todd


Clerk:
Mrs Lucy Ballard
 

Chairman:
Cllr A Todd


Also present:
9 members of the public, 1 member of the press, Acting Chief Inspector Russ Cole and Jodie Hall and members of Teen Talk
The Chairman welcomed members of the public as well as Acting Chief Inspector Russ Cole, District Commander for Tendring, and members of Teen Talk.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllrs F Powell and Thompson
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
RESOLVED:  that the minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on 8th April 2014 
(previously circulated) be approved, and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 

HOODY FESTIVAL PRESENTATION
Members and users of Teen Talk (Harwich) presented to members and the public on the annual ‘Hoody’ Festival and the plans for making this an outside event for 2016.  Members gave some background information on the Harwich Youth Inspired Action (HIYA), which was set up 7 years ago and is made up of young people aged 11-21 years who want to have their voices heard and to make a difference within the community.
It’s a volunteer organisation which holds fortnightly meetings where potential community projects are discussed, such as fundraising.  Some recent projects include a Memory Book project and an Energy drinks campaign, for which they won the Diana Award, under the Diana Active Campaigner category. 
The Hoody Festival is a community event in its 5th year and is held annually.  The impetus for the festival was to challenge the stereotype of youths in hoodies and won the Diana Award for their previous efforts.  The event includes games, information stalls, acts, food and drink, raffles and a Battle of the bands and HIYA are in the throes of organising this year’s events.  For 2016, they want to make it outdoor event in order to expand and encourage an increased audience.  They intend to expand the Battle of the Bands by holding separate competitions for soloists/duos and bands, and will be trialling this at this year’s festival.  Additionally they want to have dance schools, circus workshops, cheerleading and football skills shows, plus bouncy slides and funfair rides, all for a proposed £1 per person entry fee with under 5’s free. They anticipate about 1000 people attending.  Fundraising has commenced to fund the event, which has included bag packing, a sleep over at the Redoubt Fort and a cake stall at the local high school; raising £500 in 1 month.  They believe it’s a great way of getting involved in the community whilst keeping young people motivated and acting as a form of crime prevention.  Additionally they hope to promote local organisations and services, and encourage increased participation.  Profits made will be put back into the community (contribution towards the Christmas lights in Dovercourt Town Centre).  A lot of planning is required and things to consider include venue security, parking, licenses, insurance etc. and this is being taken into account when trying to source a venue for the 2016 outdoor event.
Many people have been approached for ideas for the festival and they have consulted the local high school, the Adult Community Learning College and Harwich Helpers (a coffee morning group at Teen Talk).  Ideas will also be gauged at this year’s festival.
Cllr I Henderson thanked Teen Talk for coming along and sharing their past experiences and they are an inspiration to the town; putting Harwich on the map, as hoody festivals are now wide spread.  He hopes the next council will be behind them 100%.
Cllr Calver referred to the use of some profits contributing towards the Christmas lights and congratulated them on their attitude and positive approach.
Cllr Nicholson referred to the setting up of youth councils and hoped that any future town council may look to set up one to further encourage the participation and involvement of local youths in their community. 
Cllr J Henderson asked if they had chosen a venue.  They confirmed they’ve looked into using the Harwich Green but need to ensure all factors are taken into consideration.
Acting Chief Inspector Russ Cole said they were positive role models for others; being proactive with their time.  He personally thanked them all.  From a police point of view he confirmed that one of the issues is tackling vulnerability and there could be some opportunities (including funding) and initiatives in due course, which would mean they could work together.  He said there would be an Independent Advisory Group set up in due course.
Cllr Morrison expressed how impressed she was, knowing what they have to consider and the extent of the planning needed; and she offered to volunteer with any help on the day.
Cllr Todd thanked them for their presentation.
POLICE BRIEFING

Acting Chief Inspector Russ Cole, District Commander for Tendring, thanked everyone for inviting him and gave an update of policing issues affecting the town, citing the Sheriff’s Awards, police station closures and the Part Night Street Lighting as examples of issues which he considers as important, locally.  He confirmed he had been in the role nearly a year, in charge of Tendring.  As a local man, his heart and soul is centred on Harwich and Dovercourt.  Been a challenging year with a significant rise in crime during the period May-Sep 2014, with 150 crimes reported each month, mainly due to dwelling burglary and violence.  Some successes had are in relation to a series of other burglaries and vehicle break-ins, with a number of arrests having been carried out.  A number of assaults were also recorded with ensuing arrests and a trial which is currently ongoing.  There have also been a number of raids in relation to dwelling burglaries/theft and drugs offenses.  Insp. Cole cited two main challenges – domestic violence; and drugs, predominantly from the East London boroughs.  He has also been working with many partners to reduce levels of vulnerability and increase education.

Significant changes in the police occurred in September 2014 with the move to local policing teams.  Insp. Cole has worked hard to ensure the staffing levels are right for the area.  Still got 24-hour police coverage with 6 sergeants, 25 PCs, 4 PCSOs, 1 Neighbourhood Policing Sergeant and 3 Neighbourhood Constables.  Theft has reduced by 6%, dwelling burglary reduced by 23%.  He commends his CID colleagues in Clacton as they’ve carried out some great investigations and a number of significant arrests.  Shed burglaries are down 3% and robberies are down, (disrupted an organised criminal group), which was formally a key issue in Dovercourt.  He reported a 25% reduction in violent crime in the 15-25 age group, and criminal damage is down by 9%.  Policing has changed significantly and violence and vulnerability are a real challenge presently.  Referring to concerns about station closures he confirmed that no decision has yet been taken and the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) and senior officers are still considering this, but said that investment is needed in human resources and this isn’t reducing.  He mentioned the Part Night Street Lighting, which was discussed at a recent Locality Board meeting. He regularly reviews trends in types of crime and has the power to request that lights remain on throughout the night if he feels there’s a tactical reason to do so.  Finally Insp. Cole referred finally to the Sheriff’s Awards; the future of neighbourhood policing.  Leanne Thornton is the Hub Manager looking at threat harm and risk (emerging trends).  Their work is critical and they play a key role in reducing crime.
Cllr Flavell mentioned the golden thread of community policing and referred to three recent incidents of violent crime having occurred locally, which, he added, causes great distress to the public when they consider themselves in an area of low crime, since fear of crime is often worse than the crime itself.  Cllr Flavell asked for better communication of ‘good news’ stories.  He said there used to be a greater police presence on foot (dogs in pubs etc.).  Insp. Cole referred to some additional assets they have at their disposal.  He said it’s not just police, it’s the partners they work with that helps to make a difference and there are good community contacts to enable the public to engage with the police and report crimes and give feedback, including via the Community Messaging initiative.
Cllr McLeod referred to the new CCTVs around the town and asked if they had been successful.  Insp. Cole said they are a fantastic deterrent against inquisitive crime and there are also body-worn cameras on officers, which gives the opportunity to capture the golden hour following an incident, which can also be used as evidence if victims are too distraught to stand up in court.

Cllr I Henderson feels that one of the issues is fear of crime.  The austerity measures have meant reductions in the resources available and a reduced (visible) police presence doesn’t help because a presence makes people feel comfortable.  He referred to the officers that used to be based at local schools.  Regarding the potential closure of stations, Cllr Henderson said it’s the concern that if there’s no base, the police will drift from the area and this could lead to confusion over what resources are available locally.  Finally he referred to the Part Night Street Lighting (PNSL), and some officers claiming they find it harder to police with the lights out.  It’s all good and well putting lights on after then event, but prevention is more affective.  Insp. Cole confirmed that there is still a presence by officers in schools when particular issues affecting young people are needing to be discussed.
He agrees with the concerns raised about the danger of police drifting away from Harwich if stations close but confirmed he will continue to fight for the presence of, and to retain the Harwich station as a 24/7 facility.
Regarding the PNSL, if trends are emerging then he will take the most proactive and cost-effective means of ensuring the lights are kept on in the required areas.  He also confirmed that it’s often the case of local people committing local crimes, and the local officers know the rat runs and so whether the lights are on or off, they are still capable of capturing and arresting criminals. 
Betty Holbrook of St Helen’s Green, said she is proud of having a local person as the District Commander.  She referred to times gone by when there were a lot of foot patrols of local officers to better engage with local residents.  Insp. Cole said that dynamics have changed in recent years but the local knowledge of some long-standing officer is invaluable.  
Cllr Calver raised the issue of confidence in the police; the perception is that the police can’t cope or don’t care because officer’s sometimes don’t turn up or it’s a different officer that arrives from that which was expected.  Communication with the individual would help alleviate this and start to increase confidence within the community.  Insp. Cole said he would feed that back to his team.

The Chairman thanked Acting Chief Inspector Cole for attending.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
Betty Holbrook, of St Helen’s Green, asked what was happening regarding the Bernard’s Development.  Cllr Flavell said the application has been validated but not yet listed for a decision as yet.  Cllr I Henderson said that there’s been much feedback by the public to TDC.  He said that concerns were raised that there were delays due to issues with the change of designation in the site, but confirmed that under the last local plan, the designation was changed from an employment site so there is no issue with change of use at this stage.  Mrs Holbrook thanked Cllr Flavell, who is not standing for election this year, for his service, attentiveness and commitment over the last 4 years.
Stan Box of Ramsey Road endorsed what Betty Holbrook said and extended that to the whole council.

Mr Serjeant from Highfield Avenue asked if HTC would give either a public or written apology for the remarks made about Cllr R Callender at a Full Council meeting on 25th February regarding the issue of the placement of no-parking cones in Highfield Avenue earlier this year.  Mr Serjeant claimed Cllr Callender had no involvement in the arrangements for temporary parking restrictions with either the North Essex Parking Partnership, the district council, or any of the residents in Highfield Avenue, and refutes any claims that he had done so.  He further mentioned that at the last Full Council meeting on 8th April, members only noted the receipt of a letter from Cllr Callender.
Cllr Calver asked if Mr Serjeant knows, as a matter of fact, that Cllr Callender had no involvement in the arrangements.  Mr Serjeant confirmed that Cllr Callender had told him this verbally and he believed him.  Cllr Calver suggested that Mr Serjeant had the right to his opinion but, as Mr Serjeant had confirmed that he did not believe HTC, there was no point in saying anything.

Mr Serjeant asked if any councillors present could express any knowledge, comments or updates regarding the placement of a zebra crossing on Marine Parade, which was referred to Essex County Highways some time back.  Cllr I Henderson confirmed that the project has been going through the Local Highways Panel for a couple of years and the process has taken a long time due to smaller authorities not having the design resources available; furthermore, the costs had been underestimated so this delayed matters.  It was intended to commence works after Easter.  There are many other projects in the pipeline including yellow lining, bollards, new bus stops and the introduction of a 20mph limit in Harwich.

Mr Rutson, of Highfield Avenue, referred to the Citizens Advice bureau (CAB) and the need to undergo urgent repairs to their local premises, which may result in the closure of the unit if not carried out.  He said there were few legal organisations in the town and asked if HTC would consider paying for the repairs.  Cllr McLeod and Cllr Calver said the correct process is for them to apply to the district council.  Mr Rutson claimed the CAB had approached the local Rotary for financial assistance having been turned down by HTC.  After some debate over the existence of a previous grant funding application to the Council, Cllr Calver said Mr Rutson should understand, as a former councillor, how the grant funding process works and confirmed that any application submitted would be judged on its merits and says it would be wrong for any councillor present to pre-judge the outcome of any application prior to its submission.  Cllr Day confirmed that a previous application had been considered by the Council following the requisite due diligence by the Clerk, and was refused as it didn’t fit within the rules of the grant funding policy.  He reiterated that any future application will be considered on its merits.
Cllr I Henderson said £000s go to the CAB from the district council and Harwich Town Council have invested in many other good and worthy causes locally, and have increased the grant budget for 2015/16 to ensure that the good work is continued.  Mr Rutson said he’s informed that the CAB cannot use any of their funds for repairs.
Cllr Day confirmed that, in fact, there was a maintenance budget within the accounts the CAB submitted as part of the application, and which had been unused.  
With no further questions, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.26pm
CHAIRMAN
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